UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-O

		rorm 10-Q
(Mark One)		
	QUARTERLY REPORT P OF THE SECURITIES EX	URSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) CHANGE ACT OF 1934
	For the	Quarterly Period Ended June 30, 2014 or
	TRANSITION REPORT P OF THE SECURITIES EX	URSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d)
	Com	nmission File Number: 000-29959
	Pain (Exact	Therapeutics, Inc.
(State o incorpo	Delaware or other jurisdiction of ration or organization) 7801 N. Capital (Address, includin	91-1911336 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number) of Texas Highway, Suite 260, Austin, TX 78731 (512) 501-2444 g zip code, of registrant's principal executive offices and elephone number, including area code)
Securities Exchai	nge Act of 1934 during the	ant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \square No \square
every Interactive	Data File required to be subthe preceding 12 months (or	ant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, mitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post
a small reporting		rant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or ons of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting (Check one):
_	ge accelerated filer \Box -accelerated filer \Box	Accelerated filer ☑ Smaller reporting Company □
Indicate by ch Yes □ No ☑	eck mark whether the registr	ant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).
_	umber of shares outstanding	of each of the issuer's classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable
date. <u>Common Stock</u>	, \$0.001 par value	45,756,117 Shares Outstanding as of July 24, 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I.	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	<u>Page No.</u>
Item 1.	Financial Statements	
	Condensed Balance Sheets – June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013	3
	<u>Condensed Statements of Operations – Three and Six</u> months ended June 30, 2014 and June 30, 2013	4
	Condensed Statements of Comprehensive Loss – Three and Six months ended June 30, 2014 and June 30, 2013	5
	Condensed Statements of Cash Flows – Six months ended June 30, 2014 and June 30, 2013	6
	Notes to Condensed Financial Statements	7
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	12
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	18
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	19
PART II.	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	19
Item 1A	Risk Factors	19
Item 2.	<u>Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>	34
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	34
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	34
Item 5.	Other Information	34
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	35
Signatures		36

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

PAIN THERAPEUTICS, INC. CONDENSED BALANCE SHEETS

(Unaudited, in thousands)

(Cilauditeu, i	n uivusanus)			
		June 30, 2014	De	ecember 31, 2013 (1)
ASS	ETS			
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents		\$ 44,575	\$	48,588
Marketable securities		250		1,250
Other current assets		 482		265
Total current assets		45,307		50,103
Property and equipment, net		72		_
Other assets		 12		_
Total assets		\$ 45,391	\$	50,103
LIABILITIES AND STO	CKHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable		\$ 360	\$	445
Accrued development expense		332		641
Accrued compensation and benefits		1,047		712
Other current liabilities				3
Total current liabilities		1,739		1,801
Noncurrent liabilities				
Total liabilities		 1,739		1,801
Commitments and contingencies				
Stockholders' equity:				
Preferred stock		_		_
Common stock		45		45
Additional paid-in-capital		154,409		152,363
Accumulated other comprehensive income		_		1
Accumulated deficit		(110,802)		(104,107)
Total stockholders' equity		43,652		48,302
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity		\$ 45,391	\$	50,103

⁽¹⁾ Derived from the Company's audited financial statements as of December 31, 2013, included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(Unaudited, in thousands, except per share data)

	 Three mon	nded	Six months ended June 30,				
	 2014	 2013		2014		2013	
Revenue:							
Program fee revenue	\$ _	\$ 1,959	\$	_	\$	3,917	
Total revenue		 1,959				3,917	
Operating expenses:							
Research and development	1,935	1,139		4,081		2,322	
General and administrative	1,322	1,139		2,639		2,357	
Total operating expenses	3,257	 2,278		6,720		4,679	
Operating loss	(3,257)	(319)		(6,720)		(762)	
Interest income	11	18		25		53	
Net loss	\$ (3,246)	\$ (301)	\$	(6,695)	\$	(709)	
Net loss per share, basic and diluted	\$ (0.07)	\$ (0.01)	\$	(0.15)	\$	(0.02)	
Weighted-average shares used in computing net loss per share, basic and diluted	45,247	44,999		45,187		44,966	

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE LOSS

(Unaudited, in thousands)

		Three mo		Six months ended June 30,					
	2014 2013			2014		2013			
Net loss	\$	(3,246)	\$	(301)	\$	(6,695)	\$	(709)	
Other comprehensive gains (losses):									
Net unrealized gains (losses) on marketable securities		(1)		_		(1)		3	
Comprehensive loss	\$	(3,247)	\$	(301)	\$	(6,696)	\$	(706)	

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited, in thousands)

Six months ended

	June 30,					
		2014		2013		
Cash flows used in operating activities:						
Net loss	\$	(6,695)	\$	(709)		
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:						
Deferred program fee revenue		_		(3,917)		
Non-cash stock-based compensation		1,667		1,491		
Depreciation and amortization		7				
Non-cash net interest income		(2)		(8)		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:						
Other current assets		(217)		250		
Other assets		(12)				
Accounts payable		(85)		74		
Accrued development expense		(309)		(357)		
Accrued compensation and benefits		335		(474)		
Other accrued liabilities		(3)		(24)		
Net cash used in operating activities		(5,314)		(3,674)		
Cash flows provided by investing activities:						
Purchases of property and equipment		(79)		_		
Purchases of marketable securities		(1,499)		(4,096)		
Maturities of marketable securities		2,500		9,700		
Net cash provided by investing activities		922		5,604		
Cash flows provided by financing activities:						
Proceeds from issuance of common stock, net		379		260		
Net cash provided by financing activities		379		260		
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		(4,013)		2,190		
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the period		48,588		49,355		
Cash and cash equivalents at end of the period	\$	44,575	\$	51,545		

Notes to Condensed Financial Statements (Unaudited)

Note 1. General

We are a biopharmaceutical company that develops novel drugs. Our lead drug candidate, REMOXY® (oxycodone) Extended-Release Capsules CII, is an extended-release oral formulation of oxycodone for the management of moderate-to-severe pain when a continuous, around-the-clock opioid analgesic is needed for an extended period of time. We designed REMOXY to discourage common methods of tampering and misuse. REMOXY is being developed pursuant to the collaboration agreement and license agreement, or the Pfizer Agreements, between us and King Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a subsidiary of Pfizer, Inc., or Pfizer.

In the course of our development activities, we have sustained cumulative operating losses. There are no assurances that additional financing will be available on favorable terms, or at all.

We have prepared the accompanying unaudited condensed financial statements of Pain Therapeutics, Inc. in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles for interim financial information and pursuant to the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X. Accordingly, the financial statements do not include all of the information and footnotes required by generally accepted accounting principles for complete financial statements. In our opinion, all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring adjustments, considered necessary for a fair presentation have been included. Operating results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for any other interim period or for the year 2014. For further information, refer to the consolidated financial statements and footnotes thereto included in the Company's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013.

We have evaluated subsequent events through the date of filing this Form 10-Q.

Note 2. Significant Accounting Policies

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires that management make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amount of revenue earned and expenses incurred during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Revenue Recognition

We recognize revenue when there is persuasive evidence that an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred, the price is fixed or determinable, and collection is reasonably assured. Program fee revenue in 2013 was derived from upfront payments under the Pfizer Agreements. Through the end of 2013, these payments were recognized from receipt over our estimate of the development period for product candidates under the Pfizer Agreements. In October 2013, we and Pfizer amended the Pfizer Agreements to focus on REMOXY and, as a result of the amendment, we recognized all then-remaining deferred program fee revenue as program fee revenue.

Cash, Cash Equivalents and Concentration of Credit Risk

We consider all highly liquid financial instruments with original maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents. Cash and cash equivalents consist of cash maintained at one financial institution and in money market funds. We believe the financial risks associated with these instruments are minimal. We have not experienced material losses from our investments in these securities.

Marketable Securities and Fair Value Measurements

We invest in interest bearing marketable securities, generally consisting of corporate and government securities. We may elect to sell these investments before they mature. Therefore, we hold these investments as "available for sale" and include these investments in our balance sheets as current assets, even though the contractual maturity of a particular investment may be beyond one year. We report our marketable securities at fair value, which may include unrealized gains and losses. Our unrealized gains and losses on investments are recorded as a separate component of stockholders' equity as accumulated other comprehensive income or loss. We recognize all realized gains and losses on our marketable securities on a specific identification basis in interest income in our Statements of Operations. We report changes in net unrealized gains or losses on marketable securities in our Statements of Comprehensive Income. Our marketable securities are maintained at one financial institution and are governed by our investment policy as approved by our Board of Directors.

To date we have not recorded any impairment charges on marketable securities related to other-than-temporary declines in market value. We would recognize an impairment charge when the decline in the estimated fair value of a marketable security below the amortized cost is determined to be other-than-temporary. We consider various factors in determining whether to recognize an impairment charge, including any adverse changes in the investees' financial condition, how long the fair value has been below the amortized cost and whether it is more likely than not that we would elect to or be required to sell the marketable security before its anticipated recovery.

We measure our cash equivalents and marketable securities at fair value on a recurring basis. We use significant observable inputs where there are identical or comparable assets in the market to use in establishing our fair value measurements, including but not limited to benchmark yields, reported trades, broker/dealer quotes and issuer spreads. We consider these inputs to be Level 2 inputs. Generally, the types of instruments we invest in are not traded on a market such as the NASDAQ Global Market, which we would consider to be Level 1 inputs. We do not have any investments that would require inputs considered to be Level 3. We use the bid price to establish fair value where a bid price is available.

Stock-based Compensation

We recognize expense for the fair value of all share-based payments, including grants of employee stock options and other share based awards, in our Statements of Operations. For stock options, we use the Black-Scholes option valuation model and the single-option award approach and straight-line attribution method. Using this approach, the compensation cost is amortized on a straight-line basis over the vesting period of each respective stock option, generally four years. We estimate forfeitures and adjust this estimate periodically based on the extent to which future actual forfeitures differ, or are expected to differ, from such estimates.

We have granted share-based awards that vest upon achievement of certain performance criteria, or Performance Awards. The value of these awards is the product of the number of shares of our common stock to be issued under the award multiplied by the fair market value of a share of our common stock on the date of grant. These awards include future performance criteria. We estimate an implicit service period for achieving these performance criteria. Performance Awards vest and common stock is issued on achieving performance criteria. We recognize stock-based compensation expense for Performance Awards when we conclude that achieving performance criteria is probable. We periodically review and update as appropriate our estimates of the implicit service periods and the likelihood of achieving the performance criteria.

Net Loss per Share

We compute basic net loss per share on the basis of the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding for the reporting period. We compute diluted net loss per share on the basis of the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding plus dilutive potential common shares outstanding using the treasury-stock method. Potential dilutive common shares consist of outstanding stock options and Performance Awards.

The numerators and denominators in the calculation of basic and diluted net loss per share were as follows (in thousands except per share data):

		Three mor	nths e	ended	Six months ended					
	June 30,					June 30,				
		2014		2013		2014		2013		
Numerator:		_								
Net loss	\$	(3,246)	\$	(301)	\$	(6,695)	\$	(709)		
Denominator:										
Weighted-average shares used in computing net loss per										
share, basic and diluted		45,247		44,999		45,187		44,966		
Net loss per share, basic and diluted	\$	(0.07)	\$	(0.01)	\$	(0.15)	\$	(0.02)		
Net income (loss) per share - Diluted										

We excluded weighted options outstanding to purchase common stock of 5.5 million for the second quarter of 2014, 14.7 million for the second quarter of 2013, 5.0 million for the first half of 2014 and 14.6 million from the first half of 2013 from the calculation of diluted net loss per share because the effect of including these shares in this calculation would be anti-dilutive.

Income Taxes

We make estimates and judgments in determining the need for a provision for income taxes, including the estimation of our taxable income or loss for each full fiscal year. We have accumulated significant deferred tax assets that reflect the tax effects of net operating loss and tax credit carryovers and temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes. Realization of certain deferred tax assets is dependent upon future earnings. We are uncertain about the timing and amount of any future earnings. Accordingly, we offset these deferred tax assets with a valuation allowance. We may in the future determine that certain deferred tax assets will likely be realized, in which case we will reduce our valuation allowance in the period in which such determination is made. If the valuation allowance is reduced, we may recognize a benefit from income taxes in our statement of operations in that period. We classify interest recognized pursuant to our deferred tax assets as interest expense, when appropriate.

Note 3. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Marketable Securities and Assets Measured at Fair Value

Our cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities are as follows (in thousands):

	Cash, Cash Equivalents and Marketable Securities												
	A	mortized Cost		Unrealized Gains		nrealized Losses		stimated air Value	Accrued Interest		To	otal Value	
June 30, 2014													
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	44,575	\$	_	\$	_	\$	44,575	\$		\$	44,575	
Commercial paper		250		_		_		250		_		250	
	\$	44,825	\$		\$		\$	44,825	\$		\$	44,825	
Reported as:													
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	44,575	\$	_	\$	_	\$	44,575	\$	_	\$	44,575	
Marketable securities		250		_		_		250		_		250	
	\$	44,825	\$		\$		\$	44,825	\$	_	\$	44,825	
Maturities:								,					
Matures in one year or less	\$	44,825	\$	_	\$	_	\$	44,825	\$	_	\$	44,825	
Matures one to three years		_		_		_		_		_		_	
-	\$	44,825	\$		\$		\$	44,825	\$		\$	44,825	
December 31, 2013								,					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	48,587	\$	1	\$	_	\$	48,588	\$	_	\$	48,588	
Corporate securities		1,250		_		_		1,250		_		1,250	
-	\$	49,837	\$	1	\$		\$	49,838	\$		\$	49,838	
Reported as:													
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	48,587	\$	1	\$	_	\$	48,588	\$	_	\$	48,588	
Marketable securities		1,250		_		_		1,250		_		1,250	
	\$	49,837	\$	1	\$		\$	49,838	\$		\$	49,838	
Maturities:													
Matures in one year or less	\$	49,837	\$	1	\$		\$	49,838	\$		\$	49,838	
Matures one to three years		· —		_		_				_		_	
-	\$	49,837	\$	1	\$		\$	49,838	\$		\$	49,838	

We did not realize any gains or losses on our investments in marketable securities during the first six months of 2014 or 2013. To date we have not recorded any impairment charges on marketable securities related to other-than-temporary declines in market value.

Our assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis are as follows (in thousands):

	Level 1			Level 2		Level 3		Total
June 30, 2014								
Cash and money market fund	\$	44,575	\$	_	\$	_	\$	44,575
Commercial paper		_		250		_		250
	\$	44,575	\$	250	\$	_	\$	44,825
December 31, 2013								
Cash and money market fund	\$	48,588	\$	_	\$	_	\$	48,588
Corporate securities		_		1,250		_		1,250
	\$	48,588	\$	1,250	\$	_	\$	49,838

Note 4. Option and Performance Award Activity and Non-Cash Stock-Based Compensation Expense

During the first half of 2014, 1,785,000 stock options and 375,000 Performance Awards were granted, 381,151 options were exercised and 738,664 Performance Awards were cancelled, all pursuant to the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan.

Our non-cash stock-based compensation expenses are as follows (in thousands):

	Three months ended					Six months ended				
	June 30,				June 30,					
	2014		2013		2014			2013		
Research and development	\$	388	\$	337	\$	736	\$	641		
General and administrative		496		475		931		850		
	\$	884	\$	812	\$	1,667	\$	1,491		

Note 5. Income Taxes

We did not provide for income taxes in 2014 because we have projected a net loss for the full year 2014.

Note 6. Commitments

We conduct our product research and development programs through a combination of internal and collaborative programs that include, among others, arrangements with universities, contract research organizations and clinical research sites. We have contractual arrangements with these organizations that are cancelable. Our obligations under these contracts are largely based on services performed.

We have a non-cancelable operating lease for approximately 6,000 square feet of office space in Austin, TX that expires in December 2017. Minimum lease payments are as follows (in thousands):

	2	2014	2015		2016		2017		Total	
Minimum lease payments	\$	117	\$	143	\$	146	\$	147	\$	553

Note 7. Legal proceedings

KB Partners I, L.P., Individually and On Behalf of All Others Similarly Situated v. Pain Therapeutics, Inc., Remi Barbier, Nadav Friedmann and Peter S. Roddy.

On December 2, 2011, a purported class action was filed against us and our executive officers in the U.S. District Court for the Western District of Texas. This complaint alleges, among other things, violations of Section 10(b), Rule 10b-5, and Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act arising out of allegedly untrue or misleading statements of material facts made by us regarding REMOXY's development and regulatory status during the purported class period, February 3, 2011 through June 23, 2011. The complaint states that monetary damages are being sought, but no amounts are specified. On June 3, 2013, the Court certified a class consisting of all purchasers of our common stock and a class period of December 27, 2010 through June 26, 2011.

Note 8. Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

We reviewed recently issued accounting pronouncements and have adopted or plan to adopt those that are applicable to us. We do not expect the adoption of these pronouncements to have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

This discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and accompanying notes included elsewhere in this report. Operating results are not necessarily indicative of results that may occur in future periods.

This document contains forward-looking statements that are based upon current expectations, within the meaning of the Private Securities Reform Act of 1995. We intend that such statements be protected by the safe harbor created thereby. Forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties and our actual results and the timing of events may differ significantly from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements. Examples of such forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements about:

- ·development activities of Pfizer, Inc., or Pfizer, or its subsidiary King Pharmaceuticals, Inc., or King, with respect to conducting clinical trials and taking other actions to potentially support obtaining approval of REMOXY® (oxycodone) Extended-Release Capsules CII, by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA;
- ·timing of any activities by Pfizer regarding the development of REMOXY under our collaboration and license agreements with Pfizer, or the Pfizer Agreements, including timing regarding potential submission of a complete response to the FDA with respect to the New Drug Application, or NDA, for REMOXY;
- ·royalty, milestone or collaboration revenue we may receive from the Pfizer Agreements;
- ·the benefits of Pfizer's acquisition of King with respect to the commercial success of REMOXY, if approved by the FDA;
- •the outcome of research and development activities, including, without limitation, potential formulation of additional dosage forms of our drug candidates;
- · operating losses and anticipated operating and capital expenditures;
- · expected uses of capital resources;
- · the potential benefits of our drug candidates;
- · the utility of protection of our intellectual property;
- · expected future sources of revenue and capital and increasing cash needs;
- · potential competitors or competitive products;
- · market acceptance of our drug candidates and potential drug candidates;
- ·expenses increasing, interest income decreasing or fluctuations in our operating results;
- expectations regarding trade secrets, technological innovations, licensing agreements and outsourcing of certain business functions;
- ·expectations regarding the issuance of shares of common stock to employees pursuant to equity compensation awards net of employment taxes;
- · anticipated hiring and development of our internal systems and infrastructure;
- · the sufficiency of our current resources to fund our operations over the next twelve months;
- ·assumptions and estimates used for our disclosures regarding stock-based compensation; and
- $\boldsymbol{\cdot}$ estimates concerning the realization of deferred tax assets.

Such forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties, including, but not limited to, those risks and uncertainties relating to:

- ·difficulties or delays in the potential regulatory approval of the REMOXY NDA, including Pfizer's planned conduct of additional studies for REMOXY in response to feedback from the FDA and the potential for requests by the FDA for additional data which may require an extended period of time to obtain and submit;
- •the successful development and commercialization of REMOXY pursuant to the Pfizer Agreements, and development of other drug candidates pursuant to our other collaboration agreements, and the continuation of such agreements;
- ·difficulties or delays in development, testing, clinical trials (including patient enrollment), regulatory authorization or approval, production and commercialization of our drug candidates;

- ·unexpected adverse side effects or inadequate therapeutic efficacy of our drug candidates that could slow or prevent product approval (including the risk that current and past results of clinical trials are not indicative of future results of clinical trials) or potential post-approval market acceptance;
- · the uncertainty of protection of our intellectual property rights or trade secrets;
- · potential infringement of the intellectual property rights of third parties;
- · pursuing in-license and acquisition opportunities;
- · maintenance or third party funding of our collaboration and license agreements;
- ·legislation or regulatory actions affecting product pricing, reimbursement or access;
- · significant breakdown or interruption of our information technology and infrastructure;
- -significant issues that may arise related to outsourcing certain preclinical studies, clinical trials and formation and manufacturing activities;
- · hiring and retaining personnel; and
- · our financial position and our ability to obtain additional financing if necessary.

In addition, such statements are subject to the risks and uncertainties discussed in the "Risk Factors" section and elsewhere in this document.

This discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and accompanying notes included elsewhere in this report. Operating results are not necessarily indicative of results that may occur in future periods.

Overview

We are a biopharmaceutical company that develops novel drugs. Our lead drug candidate, REMOXY, is an extended-release oral formulation of oxycodone for the management of moderate-to-severe pain when a continuous, around-the-clock opioid analgesic is needed for an extended period of time. We designed REMOXY to discourage common methods of tampering and misuse. REMOXY is being developed pursuant to a strategic alliance we have with Pfizer under the Pfizer Agreements. References in this section to Pfizer include references to King. We believe Pfizer's acquisition of King may facilitate REMOXY's commercial success, if approved by the FDA.

We and King jointly managed a Phase III clinical program and NDA submission for REMOXY. In mid-2008, the FDA accepted our NDA for REMOXY with Priority Review. In December 2008, we received from the FDA a Complete Response Letter for the NDA for REMOXY. In this Complete Response Letter, the FDA indicated additional non-clinical data was required to support the approval of REMOXY. Also, the FDA did not request or recommend additional clinical efficacy studies prior to approval. In 2009, King assumed sole responsibility for the regulatory approval of REMOXY. In December 2010, King resubmitted the REMOXY NDA. In January 2011, we announced that the FDA had accepted the resubmission of the REMOXY NDA. In June 2011, we and Pfizer announced that King received a Complete Response Letter from the FDA in response to King's resubmission of the REMOXY NDA. The FDA's Complete Response Letter raised concerns related to, among other matters, the Chemistry, Manufacturing, and Controls section of the NDA for REMOXY.

Pfizer continues to conduct the additional clinical studies and other actions required to address the June 2011 Complete Response Letter. These clinical studies are expected to include, in part, a pivotal bioequivalence study with the modified REMOXY formulation to bridge to the clinical data related to the original REMOXY formulation, and an abuse-potential study with the modified formulation. The FDA did not require any further drug efficacy trials. According to Pfizer, the NDA re-submission is not expected to occur before mid-2015.

We are eligible to receive from Pfizer a \$15.0 million payment upon FDA approval of REMOXY. Pfizer is obligated to fund the commercialization expenses of and has the exclusive right to market and sell REMOXY, pursuant to the Pfizer Agreements. After commercial launch, we will receive from Pfizer a royalty of 20% of net sales of REMOXY in the United States, except as to the first cumulative \$1.0 billion in net sales, which royalty is set at 15%. The royalty rate outside the U.S. is 10%. Pfizer is also obligated to reimburse us for our payment of third-party royalty obligations related to this strategic alliance.

We have received the following program fee and milestone payments under the Pfizer Agreements:

			ount eived
	Year Received	(r	nm)
Upfront program fee payment	2005	\$	150
Program fee payment related to an amendment to the strategic alliance	2010	\$	5
Milestone payments related to:			
acceptance by the FDA of the NDA for REMOXY	2008	\$	15
acceptance by the FDA of the IND for abuse-resistant oxymorphone	2011	\$	5
acceptance by the FDA of the IND for abuse-resistant hydrocodone	2008	\$	5
acceptance by the FDA of the IND for abuse-resistant hydromorphone	2006	\$	5

As part of an amendment to the Pfizer Agreements in October 2013, Pfizer terminated its rights and obligations with respect to abuse-resistant formulations of hydrocodone, hydromorphone and oxymorphone. Under the terms of the amendment, we are not restricted under the Pfizer Agreements from developing or marketing, and we do not have any royalty or other obligations to Pfizer with respect to, these drug candidates. Investigational New Drug, or IND, applications for all three of these drug candidates are in place with FDA.

We have yet to generate any revenues from product sales. We have recorded an accumulated deficit of \$110.8 million at June 30, 2014. These losses have resulted principally from costs incurred in connection with research and development activities, salaries and other personnel-related costs and general corporate expenses. Research and development activities include costs of preclinical and clinical trials as well as clinical supplies associated with our drug candidates. Salaries and other personnel-related costs include non-cash stock-based compensation associated with options and other equity awards granted to employees and non-employees. Our operating results may fluctuate substantially from period to period as a result of the timing of preclinical activities, enrollment rates of clinical trials for our drug candidates and our need for clinical supplies.

We expect to continue to use significant cash resources in our operations for the next several years. Our cash requirements for operating activities and capital expenditures may increase substantially in the future as we:

- conduct preclinical and clinical trials for our drug candidates;
- · seek regulatory approvals for our drug candidates;
- 'develop, formulate, manufacture and commercialize our drug candidates;
- implement additional internal systems and develop new infrastructure;
- 'acquire or in-license additional products or technologies, or expand the use of our technology;
- maintain, defend and expand the scope of our intellectual property; and
- hire additional personnel.

Product revenue will depend on our ability to receive regulatory approvals for, and successfully market, our drug candidates. If our development efforts result in regulatory approval and successful commercialization of our drug candidates, we will generate revenue from direct sales of our drugs and/or, if we license our drugs to future collaborators, from the receipt of license fees and royalties from sales of licensed products. We conduct our research and development programs through a combination of internal and collaborative programs. We rely on arrangements with universities, our collaborators, contract research organizations and clinical research sites for a significant portion of our product development efforts.

We focus substantially all our research and development efforts on research and development in the areas of neurology. The following table summarizes expenses by category for research and development efforts (in thousands):

	Three months ended			Six months ended				
	 June 30,				June 30,			
	2014		2013		2014		2013	
Compensation	\$ 853	\$	652	\$	1,673	\$	1,444	
Contractor fees and supplies	886		348		2,067		633	
Other common costs	196		139		341		245	
	\$ 1,935	\$	1,139	\$	4,081	\$	2,322	

Contractor fees and supplies generally include expenses for preclinical studies and clinical trials and costs for formulation and manufacturing activities. Other common costs include the allocation of common costs such as facilities. Our contractor fees and supplies expenses in the first six months of 2014 were related to programs outside of the Pfizer Agreements.

Our technology has been applied across certain of our portfolio of drug candidates. Data, know-how, personnel, clinical results, research results and other matters related to the research and development of any one of our drug candidates also relate to, and further the development of, our other drug candidates. For example, we expect that results of non-clinical studies, such as pharmacokinetics, toxicology and other studies, regarding certain components of REMOXY to be applicable to the other abuse-deterrent drug candidates since all such abuse-deterrent drug candidates are expected to utilize such components. As a result, costs allocated to a specific drug candidate may not necessarily reflect the actual costs surrounding research and development of that drug candidate due to cross application of the foregoing.

Estimating the dates of completion of clinical development, and the costs to complete development, of our drug candidates would be highly speculative, subjective and potentially misleading. Pharmaceutical products take a significant amount of time to research, develop and commercialize. The clinical trial portion of the development of a new drug alone usually spans several years. We expect to reassess our future research and development plans based on our review of data we receive from our current research and development activities. The cost and pace of our future research and development activities are linked and subject to change.

On December 2, 2011, a purported class action was filed against us and our executive officers in the U.S. District Court for the Western District of Texas. This complaint alleges, among other things, violations of Section 10(b), Rule 10b-5, and Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act arising out of allegedly untrue or misleading statements of material facts made by us regarding REMOXY's development and regulatory status during the purported class period, February 3, 2011 through June 23, 2011. The complaint states that monetary damages are being sought, but no amounts are specified. On June 3, 2013, the Court certified a class consisting of all purchasers of our common stock and a class period of December 27, 2010 through June 26, 2011.

Critical Accounting Policies

The preparation of our financial statements in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses and interest income in our financial statements and accompanying notes. We evaluate our estimates on an ongoing basis, including those estimates related to agreements, research collaborations and investments. We base our estimates on historical experience and various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. The following items in our financial statements require significant estimates and judgments:

·Stock-based compensation. We recognize expense for the fair value of all share-based payments to employees and directors, including grants of employee stock options and other share based awards, in the Statements of Operations. For stock options, we use the Black-Scholes option valuation model and the single-option award approach and straight-line attribution method. Using this approach, the compensation cost is amortized on a

straight-line basis over the vesting period of each respective stock option, generally four years.

We have granted share-based awards that vest upon achievement of certain performance criteria, or Performance Awards. The value of these awards is the product of the number of shares of our common stock to be issued under the award multiplied by the fair market value of a share of our common stock on the date of grant. These awards include future performance conditions. We estimate an implicit service period for achieving these performance conditions. Performance Awards vest and common stock is issued on achieving performance conditions. We recognize stock-based compensation expense for Performance Awards when we conclude that achieving a performance condition is probable. We periodically review and update as appropriate our estimates of the implicit service periods and the likelihood of achieving the performance conditions.

- •Revenue recognition. We recognize revenue when there is persuasive evidence that an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred, the price is fixed or determinable, and collection is reasonably assured. Program fee revenue in 2013 was derived from upfront payments under the Pfizer Agreements. Through the end of 2013, these payments were recognized from receipt over our estimate of the development period for product candidates under the Pfizer Agreements. In October 2013, we and Pfizer amended the Pfizer Agreements to focus on REMOXY and, as a result of the amendment, we recognized all then-remaining deferred program fee revenue as program fee revenue.
- ·Income Taxes. We make estimates and judgments in determining the need for a provision for income taxes, including the estimation of our taxable income or loss for each full fiscal year. We have accumulated significant deferred tax assets that reflect the tax effects of net operating loss and tax credit carryovers and temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes. Realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon future earnings, if any. We are uncertain as to the timing and amount of any future earnings. Accordingly, we offset these deferred tax assets with a valuation allowance. We may in the future determine that our deferred tax assets will likely be realized, in which case we will reduce our valuation allowance in the quarter in which such determination is made. If the valuation allowance is reduced, we may recognize a benefit from income taxes in our statement of operations in that period. We classify interest recognized in connection with our tax positions as interest expense, when appropriate.

Results of Operations - Three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013

Revenue – Program fee revenue

Program fee revenue derived from upfront payments received pursuant to the Pfizer Agreements was \$2.0 million for the second quarter of 2013 and \$3.9 million in the first half of 2013. We recognized all program fee revenue from these payments by the end of 2013.

Research and Development Expense

Research and development expense consists primarily of costs of drug development work associated with our drug candidates, including:

- · preclinical testing,
- clinical trials.
- 'clinical supplies and related formulation and design costs, and
- · compensation and other personnel-related expenses.

Research and development expenses increased to \$1.9 million in the second quarter of 2014 from \$1.1 million in the second quarter of 2013 and to \$4.1 million in the first half of 2014 from \$2.3 million in the first half of 2013, primarily due to increased spending on our research and development candidates. Research and development expenses included non-cash stock-related compensation expense of \$0.4 million in the second quarter of 2014, \$0.3 million in the second quarter of 2013, \$0.7 million in the first half of 2014 and \$0.6 million in and the first half of 2013.

We expect research and development expenses to fluctuate over the next several years as we continue our development efforts. We expect our development efforts to result in our drug candidates progressing through various stages of clinical trials. Our research and development expenses may fluctuate from period to period due to the timing and scope of our development activities and the results of clinical trials and preclinical studies. We expect non-cash equity related expenses to increase in the future.

General and Administrative Expense

General and administrative expenses consists primarily of compensation and other general corporate expenses. General and administrative expenses increased to \$1.3 million in the second quarter of 2014 from \$1.1 million in the second quarter of 2013 and to \$2.6 million in the first half of 2014 from \$2.4 million in the first half of 2013, primarily due to higher compensation expense. General and administrative expenses included non-cash stock-related compensation expense of \$0.5 million in both the second quarter of 2014 and the second quarter of 2013 and \$0.9 million in both the first half of 2014 and the first half of 2013.

We expect general and administrative expenses to increase over the next several years in connection with support of pre-commercialization and commercialization activities for our drug candidates. The increase may fluctuate from period to period due to the timing and scope of these activities and the results of clinical trials and preclinical studies. We expect non-cash equity related expenses to increase in the future.

Interest Income

Interest income decreased to \$25,000 in the first half of 2014 from \$53,000 in the first half of 2013.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Since inception, we have financed our operations primarily through public and private stock offerings, payments received under the Pfizer Agreements and interest earned on our investments. We intend to continue to use our capital resources to fund research and development activities, capital expenditures, working capital requirements and other general corporate purposes. As of June 30, 2014, cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities were \$44.8 million.

Net cash used in operating activities was \$5.3 million for the first half of 2014 and \$3.7 million for the first half of 2013.

Net cash provided by investing activities was \$0.9 million for the first half of 2014 and \$5.6 million for the first half of 2013. Investing activities in 2014 consisted of purchases of equipment and purchases and maturities of marketable securities. Investing activities in 2013 consisted of purchases and maturities of marketable securities.

Net cash provided by financing activities was \$0.4 million for the first half of 2014 and \$0.3 million for the first half of 2013. Financing activities consisted primarily of proceeds from stock option exercises.

Realization of our other deferred tax assets is dependent on future earnings, if any. We are uncertain about the timing and amount of any future earnings. Accordingly, we offset these net deferred tax assets with a valuation allowance.

We have a non-cancelable operating lease for approximately 6,000 square feet of office space in Austin, TX that expires in December 2017. Minimum lease payments are as follows (in thousands):

 Minimum lease payments
 2014
 2015
 2016
 2017
 Total

 \$ 117
 \$ 143
 \$ 146
 \$ 147
 \$ 553

We have license agreements that require us to make milestone payments upon the successful achievement of milestones, including clinical milestones. Our license agreements also require us to pay certain royalties to our licensors if we succeed in fully commercializing products under these license agreements. All of these potential future

payments are cancelable as of June 30, 2014. Our formulation agreement with Durect Corporation obligates us to make certain milestone payments upon achieving clinical milestones and regulatory milestones and pay royalties on related drug sales. Pfizer is obligated to reimburse us for any of our milestone payments and royalty payments to Durect Corporation related to REMOXY.

Our employees have Performance Awards that vest upon certain conditions. If these Performance Awards vest, we may issue the employees shares of our common stock net of statutory employment taxes. This net issuance results in fewer shares issued and uses our cash to cover these taxes. The use of cash could be higher or lower, depending on the fair value of our common stock on the date the Performance Awards vest.

We have an accumulated deficit of \$110.8 million at June 30, 2014. We expect our cash requirements to be significant in the future. The amount and timing of our future cash requirements will depend on regulatory and market acceptance of our drug candidates, the resources we devote to researching and developing, formulating, manufacturing, commercializing and supporting our products and other corporate needs. We believe that our current resources should be sufficient to fund our operations for at least the next 12 months. We may seek additional future funding through public or private financing within this timeframe, if such funding is available and on terms acceptable to us.

Off-balance Sheet Arrangements

As of June 30, 2014, we did not have any relationships with unconsolidated entities or financial partnerships, such as entities often referred to as structured finance or special purpose entities, which would have been established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or other contractually narrow or limited purposes. In addition, we do not engage in trading activities involving non-exchange traded contracts. Therefore, we are not materially exposed to financing, liquidity, market or credit risk that could arise if we had engaged in these relationships. We do not have relationships or transactions with persons or entities that derive benefits from their non-independent relationship with us or our related parties.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

The primary objective of our cash investment activities is to preserve principal while at the same time maximizing the income we receive from our investments without significantly increasing risk. Some of the securities that we invest in may be subject to market risk. This means that a change in prevailing interest rates may cause the principal amount of the investment to fluctuate. For example, if we hold a security that was issued with a fixed interest rate at the then-prevailing rate and the interest rate later rises, we expect the fair value of our investment will decline. A hypothetical 50 basis point increase in interest rates reduces the fair value of our available-for-sale securities at June 30, 2014 by approximately \$1,800. To minimize this risk, we intend to maintain our portfolio of cash equivalents and marketable securities in a variety of securities, including commercial paper, government and non-government debt securities and/or money market funds that invest in such securities. We are not aware of holdings of derivative financial or commodity instruments.

As of June 30, 2014, our investments consisted of investments in corporate obligations, money market accounts and checking funds with variable market rates of interest. We believe our credit risk is immaterial. We measure our cash equivalents and marketable securities at fair value on a recurring basis and have significant observable inputs where there are identical or comparable assets in the market to use in establishing our fair value measurements. We use significant observable inputs that include but are not limited to benchmark yields, reported trades, broker/dealer quotes and issuer spreads. We consider these inputs to be Level 2 inputs. Generally, the types of instruments we invest in are not traded on a market such as the NASDAQ Global Market, which we would consider to be Level 1 inputs. We do not have any investments that would require inputs considered to be Level 3. We use the bid price to establish fair value where a bid price is available.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures. Our management evaluated, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are effective to ensure that information we are required to disclose in reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, rules and forms and that such information is accumulated and communicated to management as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

Changes in internal control over financial reporting. There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II – OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

KB Partners I, L.P., Individually and On Behalf of All Others Similarly Situated v. Pain Therapeutics, Inc., Remi Barbier, Nadav Friedmann and Peter S. Roddy.

On December 2, 2011, a purported class action was filed against us and our executive officers in the U.S. District Court for the Western District of Texas. This complaint alleges, among other things, violations of Section 10(b), Rule 10b-5, and Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act arising out of allegedly untrue or misleading statements of material facts made by us regarding REMOXY's development and regulatory status during the purported class period, February 3, 2011 through June 23, 2011. The complaint states that monetary damages are being sought, but no amounts are specified. On June 3, 2013, the Court certified a class consisting of all purchasers of our common stock and a class period of December 27, 2010 through June 26, 2011.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Our future operating results may vary substantially from anticipated results due to a number of factors, many of which are beyond our control. The following discussion highlights some of these factors and the possible impact of these factors on future results of operations. You should carefully consider these factors before making an investment decision. If any of the following factors actually occur, our business, financial condition or results of operations could be harmed. In that case, the price of our common stock could decline, and you could experience losses on your investment in our common stock.

Clinical and Regulatory Risks

If we or our collaborators fail to obtain the necessary regulatory approvals, or if such approvals are limited, we and our collaborators will not be allowed to commercialize our drug candidates, and we will not generate product revenues.

Satisfaction of all regulatory requirements for commercialization of a drug candidate typically takes many years, is dependent upon the type, complexity and novelty of the drug candidate, and requires the expenditure of substantial resources for research and development. In December 2008, we received from the FDA a Complete Response Letter for the NDA for REMOXY. In this Complete Response Letter, the FDA indicated additional non-clinical data was required to support the approval of REMOXY. Also, the FDA did not request or recommend additional clinical efficacy

studies prior to approval. In March 2009, King assumed sole responsibility for the regulatory approval of REMOXY. In December 2010, King resubmitted the NDA for REMOXY. In June 2011, we and Pfizer announced that King received a Complete Response Letter from the FDA in response to King's resubmission of the REMOXY NDA. The FDA's Complete Response Letter raised concerns related to, among other matters, the Chemistry, Manufacturing, and Controls section of the NDA for REMOXY. Certain drug lots showed inconsistent release performance during *in vitro* testing. In October 2013, Pfizer announced that its proposed continued development plan for REMOXY is expected to include additional clinical studies (including a bioequivalence study and an abuse-potential study) required to address the Complete Response Letter received in June 2011. There can be no assurance that additional studies for REMOXY will be successfully completed, that the FDA will approve an NDA for REMOXY (even with additional data) or that the FDA will not require additional clinical or non-clinical data to be submitted even if the proposed additional studies are completed successfully. Failure to complete the studies, obtaining data from such studies (even if completed) that is insufficient to support approval of REMOXY, or any adverse decisions by the FDA (including any decision by the FDA to require additional clinical or non-clinical data) may significantly delay or prevent the potential approval of REMOXY and could result in Pfizer ceasing their development of or pursuing regulatory approval of REMOXY.

Our research and clinical approaches may not lead to drugs that the FDA considers safe for humans and effective for indicated uses we are studying. The FDA may require additional studies, in which case we or our collaborators would have to expend additional time and resources and would likely delay the date of potentially receiving regulatory approval. The approval process may also be delayed by changes in government regulation, future legislation or administrative action or changes in FDA policy that occur prior to or during our regulatory review. Delays in obtaining regulatory approvals would:

- · delay commercialization of, and product revenues from, our drug candidates; and
- diminish the competitive advantages that we may have otherwise enjoyed, which would have an adverse effect
 on our operating results and financial condition.

Even if we or our collaborators comply with all FDA regulatory requirements, our drug candidates may never obtain regulatory approval. If we or our collaborators fail to obtain regulatory approval for any of our drug candidates we will have fewer commercial products, if any, and corresponding lower product revenues, if any. Even if our drug candidates receive regulatory approval, such approval may involve limitations on the indications and conditions of use or marketing claims for our products. Further, later discovery of previously unknown problems or adverse events could result in additional regulatory restrictions, including withdrawal of products. The FDA may also require us or our collaborators to commit to perform lengthy Phase IV post-approval clinical efficacy or safety studies. Our expending additional resources on such trials would have an adverse effect on our operating results and financial condition.

In jurisdictions outside the United States, we or our collaborators must receive marketing authorizations from the appropriate regulatory authorities before commercializing our drugs. Regulatory approval processes outside the United States generally include all of the aforementioned requirements and risks associated with FDA approval.

If we or our collaborators are unable to design, conduct and complete clinical trials successfully, our drug candidates will not be able to receive regulatory approval.

In order to obtain FDA approval for any of our drug candidates, we or our collaborators must submit to the FDA an NDA that demonstrates with substantive evidence that the drug candidate is both safe and effective in humans for its intended use. This demonstration requires significant research and animal tests, which are referred to as preclinical studies, as well as human tests, which are referred to as clinical trials.

Results from Phase I clinical programs may not support moving a drug candidate to Phase II or Phase III clinical trials. Phase III clinical trials may not demonstrate the safety or efficacy of our drug candidates. Success in preclinical studies and early clinical trials does not ensure that later clinical trials will be successful. Results of later clinical trials may not replicate the results of prior clinical trials and preclinical studies. Even if the results of Phase III clinical trials are positive, we or our collaborators may have to commit substantial time and additional resources to conducting further preclinical studies and clinical trials before obtaining FDA approval for any of our drug candidates.

Clinical trials are very expensive and difficult to design and implement, in part because they are subject to rigorous requirements. The clinical trial process also consumes a significant amount of time. Furthermore, if participating

patients in clinical trials suffer drug-related adverse reactions during the course of such clinical trials, or if we, our collaborators or the FDA believe that participating patients are being exposed to unacceptable health risks, such clinical trials will have to be suspended or terminated. Failure can occur at any stage of the clinical trials, and we or our collaborators could encounter problems that cause abandonment or repetition of clinical trials.

Clinical trials with REMOXY and our potential future clinical trials for other drug candidates for treatment of pain measure clinical symptoms, such as pain and physical dependence that are not biologically measurable. The success in these clinical trials depends on reaching statistically significant changes in patients' symptoms based on clinician-rated scales. Due in part to a lack of consensus on standardized processes for assessing clinical outcomes, these scores may or may not be reliable, useful or acceptable to regulatory agencies.

In addition, completion of clinical trials can be delayed by numerous factors, including:

- delays in identifying and agreeing on acceptable terms with prospective clinical trial sites;
- slower than expected rates of patient recruitment and enrollment;
- unanticipated patient dropout rates;
- · increases in time required to complete monitoring of patients during or after participation in a clinical trial; and
- unexpected need for additional patient-related data.

Any of these delays could significantly impact the timing, approval and commercialization of our drug candidates and could significantly increase our overall costs of drug development.

Even if clinical trials are completed as planned, their results may not support expectations or intended marketing claims. The clinical trials process may fail to demonstrate that our drug candidates are safe and effective for indicated uses. Such failure would cause us to abandon a drug candidate and could delay development of other drug candidates.

Clinical trial designs that were discussed with authorities prior to their commencement may subsequently be considered insufficient for approval at the time of application for regulatory approval.

We discuss with and obtain guidance from regulatory authorities on certain of our clinical development activities. With the exception of our Special Protocol Assessment, or SPA, such as the one we completed with the FDA with respect to the Phase III clinical trial for REMOXY, these discussions are not binding obligations on the part of regulatory authorities.

Regulatory authorities may revise previous guidance or decide to ignore previous guidance at any time during the course of our clinical activities or after the completion of our clinical trials. Even with successful clinical safety and efficacy data, including such data from a clinical trial conducted pursuant to an SPA, we or our collaborators may be required to conduct additional, expensive clinical trials to obtain regulatory approval.

Developments by competitors may establish standards of care that affect our ability to conduct our clinical trials as planned.

We have conducted clinical trials of our drug candidates comparing our drug candidates to both placebo and other approved drugs. Changes in standards related to clinical trial design could affect our ability to design and conduct clinical trials as planned. For example, regulatory authorities may not allow us to compare our drug candidates to placebo in a particular clinical indication where approved products are available. In that case, both the cost and the amount of time required to conduct a clinical trial could increase.

The DEA limits the availability of the active ingredients in certain of our current drug candidates and, as a result, quotas for these ingredients may not be sufficient to complete clinical trials, or to meet commercial demand or may result in clinical delays.

The U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration, or DEA, regulates chemical compounds as Schedule I, II, III, IV or V substances, with Schedule I substances considered to present the highest risk of substance abuse and Schedule V substances the lowest risk. Certain active ingredients in our current drug candidates, such as oxycodone, are listed by the DEA as Schedule II under the Controlled Substances Act of 1970. Consequently, their manufacture, research,

shipment, storage, sale and use are subject to a high degree of oversight and regulation. For example, all Schedule II drug prescriptions must be signed by a physician, physically presented to a pharmacist and may not be refilled without a new prescription. Furthermore, the amount of Schedule II substances that can be obtained for clinical trials and commercial distribution is limited by the DEA and quotas for these substances may not be sufficient to complete clinical trials or meet commercial demand. There is a risk that DEA regulations may interfere with the supply of the drugs used in clinical trials for our product candidates, and, in the future, the ability to produce and distribute our products in the volume needed to meet commercial demand.

Conducting clinical trials of our drug candidates or potential commercial sales of a drug candidate may expose us to expensive product liability claims and we may not be able to maintain product liability insurance on reasonable terms or at all.

The risk of product liability is inherent in the testing of pharmaceutical products. If we cannot successfully defend ourselves against product liability claims, we may incur substantial liabilities or be required to limit or terminate testing of one or more of our drug candidates. Our inability to obtain sufficient product liability insurance at an acceptable cost to protect against potential product liability claims could prevent or inhibit the commercialization of our drug candidates. We currently carry clinical trial insurance but do not carry product liability insurance. If we successfully commercialize one or more of our drug candidates, we may face product liability claims, regardless of FDA approval for commercial manufacturing and sale. We may not be able to obtain such insurance at a reasonable cost, if at all. Even if our agreements with any current or future corporate collaborators entitle us to indemnification against product liability losses, such indemnification may not be available or adequate should any claim arise.

If our drug candidates receive regulatory approval, we and our collaborators will be subject to ongoing FDA obligations and continued regulatory review, such as continued safety reporting requirements, and we and our collaborators may also be subject to additional FDA post-marketing obligations or new regulations, all of which may result in significant expense and limit our and our collaborators' ability to commercialize our potential drugs.

Any regulatory approvals that our drug candidates receive may also be subject to limitations on the indicated uses for which the drug may be marketed or contain requirements for potentially costly post-marketing follow-up studies. In addition, if the FDA approves any of our drug candidates, the labeling, packaging, adverse event reporting, storage, advertising, promotion and record keeping for the drug will be subject to extensive regulatory requirements. The subsequent discovery of previously unknown problems with the drug, including but not limited to adverse events of unanticipated severity or frequency, or the discovery that adverse events previously observed in preclinical research or clinical trials that were believed to be minor actually constitute much more serious problems, may result in restrictions on the marketing of the drug, and could include withdrawal of the drug from the market.

The FDA's policies may change and additional government regulations may be enacted that could prevent or delay regulatory approval of our drug candidates. For example, on July 9, 2012, the FDA approved a risk management program, known as a Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy, or REMS, for extended-release and long-acting opioid analgesics, or ER/LA opioid analgesics. This REMS will require companies affected by the REMS to make available training for health care professionals who prescribe ER/LA opioid analgesics on proper prescribing practices and also to distribute educational materials to prescribers and patients on the safe use of ER/LA opioid analgesics.

We cannot predict the likelihood, nature or extent of adverse government regulation that may arise from future legislation or administrative action, either in the United States or abroad. If we are not able to maintain regulatory compliance, we may be subject to fines, suspension or withdrawal of regulatory approvals, product recalls, seizure of products, operating restrictions and criminal prosecution. Any of these events could prevent us from marketing our drugs and our business could suffer.

Risks Relating to our Collaboration Agreements

If Pfizer or other outside collaborators fail to devote sufficient time and resources to drug development programs related to our product candidates, or if their performance is substandard, regulatory submissions and introductions for our products may be delayed.

We rely on Pfizer and its subsidiaries to devote time and resources to the development, manufacturing and commercialization of REMOXY under the Pfizer Agreements. Pfizer and its subsidiaries and affiliates may commercialize, develop or acquire drugs or drug candidates that may compete directly or compete for resources with REMOXY. For instance, Pfizer is developing ALO-02 (an extended release abuse resistant formulation of oxycodone that would compete with REMOXY) and owns Embeda® (an extended-release oral formulation of morphine sulfate), and Avinza® (a once-daily morphine treatment for moderate to severe pain). There can be no assurance that these other drugs or other drug candidates in the Pfizer corporate family will not become competitive with REMOXY. Pfizer may also determine, outside of the context of internal resource competition, to cease pursuit of development of REMOXY due to perceived difficulties of achieving regulatory approval, including as a result of potential time and cost concerns and concerns regarding any potential additional requests by the FDA for clinical or non-clinical data to support approval. If time and resources devoted are limited or there is a failure to fund the continued development of REMOXY as required by the Pfizer Agreements, or there is otherwise a failure to perform as we expect, we may not achieve clinical and regulatory milestones and regulatory submissions and related product introductions may be delayed or prevented, and revenues that we would receive from these activities will be less than expected. In addition, if Pfizer fails to perform as required under the Pfizer Agreements, their failure may jeopardize our rights under our license with Durect.

We rely on Durect as the sole source provider of certain components of REMOXY. Durect's failure for any reason to provide these components could result in delays or failures in product testing or delivery, cost overruns or other problems that could materially harm our business.

We depend on independent investigators and collaborators, such as universities and medical institutions, to conduct our clinical trials under agreements with us. These investigators and collaborators are not our employees and we cannot control the amount or timing of resources that they devote to our programs. They may not assign as great a priority to our programs or pursue them as diligently as we would if we were undertaking such activities ourselves. If these investigators or collaborators fail to devote sufficient time and resources to our drug development programs, or if their performance is substandard, the approval of our regulatory submissions and our introductions of new drugs will be delayed or prevented.

Our collaborators may also have relationships with other commercial entities, some of which may compete with us. If outside collaborators assist our competitors to our detriment, the approval of our regulatory submissions will be delayed and the sales from our products, if any are commercialized, will be less than expected.

If we fail to maintain our collaboration agreements and licenses for REMOXY and other drugs designed to reduce potential risks of unintended use, we may have to reduce or delay our drug candidate development.

Our plan for developing, manufacturing and commercializing REMOXY currently requires us to successfully maintain the Pfizer Agreements and to maintain our license from Durect. If we are not able to maintain the Pfizer Agreements, we may have to limit the size or scope of, or delay or abandon the development of other drug candidates or undertake and fund development of REMOXY ourselves and if we are unable to meet the obligations necessary to maintain our license with Durect for one or more potential products we may lose the rights to utilize Durect's technology for such potential products. If we elect to fund drug development efforts with respect to REMOXY and other drug candidates on our own, we may need to obtain additional capital, which may not be available on acceptable terms, or at all.

We may not succeed at in-licensing drug candidates or technologies to expand our product pipeline.

We may not successfully in-license drug candidates or technologies to expand our product pipeline. The number of such candidates and technologies is limited. Competition among large pharmaceutical companies and biopharmaceutical companies for promising drug candidates and technologies is intense because such companies generally desire to expand their product pipelines through in-licensing. If we fail to carry out such in-licensing and expand our product pipeline, our potential future revenues may suffer.

Our collaborative agreements may not succeed or may give rise to disputes over intellectual property, disputes concerning the scope of collaboration activities or other issues.

Our collaborative agreements with third parties, such as the Pfizer Agreements and our license agreement with Durect are generally complex and contain provisions that could give rise to legal disputes, including potential disputes concerning ownership of intellectual property under collaborations or disputes concerning the scope of collaboration activities. Such disputes can delay or prevent the development of potential new drug products, or can lead to lengthy, expensive litigation or arbitration. Other factors relating to collaborative agreements may adversely affect our business, including:

- the development of parallel products by our collaborators or by a competitor;
- arrangements with collaborative partners that limit or preclude us from developing certain products or technologies;
- premature termination of a collaborative or license agreement; or
- failure by a collaborative partner to provide required funding, to devote sufficient resources to the development
 of or legal defense of our potential products or to provide data or other information to us as required by our
 collaborative agreements.

Risks Relating to Commercialization

If physicians and patients do not accept and use our drugs, we will not achieve sufficient product revenues and our business will suffer.

Even if the FDA approves our drugs, physicians and patients may not accept and use them. Acceptance and use of our drugs will depend on a number of factors including:

- perceptions by members of the healthcare community, including physicians, about the safety and effectiveness
 of our drugs, and, in particular, the effectiveness of REMOXY in reducing potential risks of unintended use;
- perceptions by physicians regarding the cost benefit of REMOXY in reducing potential risks of unintended use:
- published studies demonstrating the cost-effectiveness of our drugs relative to competing products;
- availability of reimbursement for our products from government or healthcare payers;
- our or our collaborators' ability to implement a risk management plan prior to the distribution of any Schedule II drug; and
- · effectiveness of marketing and distribution efforts by Pfizer, us and other licensees and distributors.

Because we expect to rely on sales generated by our current lead drug candidates for substantially all of our revenues for the foreseeable future, the failure of any of these drugs to find market acceptance would harm our business and could require us to seek additional financing.

If Pfizer or its subsidiaries are not successful in developing and commercializing REMOXY, our revenues and our business will suffer.

Our ability to earn royalties from sales of REMOXY and milestone revenue depends on Pfizer's ability to obtain regulatory approval for and commercialize REMOXY. Additionally, our ability to earn royalties from sales of REMOXY will depend on Pfizer's ability to maintain regulatory approval and achieve market acceptance of REMOXY once commercialized. Pfizer or its subsidiaries may elect to independently develop drugs that could compete with ours or fail to commit sufficient resources to the development, marketing and distribution of REMOXY. Pfizer may not proceed with the commercialization of REMOXY with the same degree of urgency as we would because of other priorities they face. If Pfizer is not successful in developing or commercializing REMOXY for a variety of reasons, including but not limited to competition from other pharmaceutical companies, or if Pfizer fails to perform as we expect, our potential for revenue from REMOXY, if any, could be dramatically reduced and our business would suffer.

If we are unable to develop our own sales, marketing and distribution capabilities, or if we are not successful in contracting with third parties for these services on favorable terms, or at all, our product revenues could be disappointing.

We currently have no sales, marketing or distribution capabilities. Except with regard to REMOXY, in order to commercialize our products, if any are approved by the FDA, we will either have to develop such capabilities internally or collaborate with third parties who can perform these services for us. If we decide to commercialize any of our drugs ourselves, we may not be able to hire the necessary experienced personnel and build sales, marketing and distribution operations which are capable of successfully launching new drugs and generating sufficient product revenues. In addition, establishing such operations will take time and involve significant expense.

If we decide to enter into new co-promotion or other licensing arrangements with third parties, we may be unable to locate acceptable collaborators because the number of potential collaborators is limited and because of competition from others for similar alliances with potential collaborators. Even if we are able to identify one or more acceptable new collaborators, we may not be able to enter into any collaborative arrangements on favorable terms, or at all.

In addition, due to the nature of the market for our drug candidates, it may be necessary for us to license all or substantially all of our drug candidates not covered by the Pfizer Agreements to a single collaborator, thereby eliminating our opportunity to commercialize these other products independently. If we enter into any such new collaborative arrangements, our revenues are likely to be lower than if we marketed and sold our products ourselves.

In addition, any revenues we receive would depend upon our collaborators' efforts which may not be adequate due to lack of attention or resource commitments, management turnover, change of strategic focus, business combinations or other factors outside of our control. Depending upon the terms of our collaboration, the remedies we have against an under-performing collaborator may be limited. If we were to terminate the relationship, it may be difficult or impossible to find a replacement collaborator on acceptable terms, or at all.

If we cannot compete successfully for market share against other drug companies, we may not achieve sufficient product revenues and our business will suffer.

The market for our drug candidates is characterized by intense competition and rapid technological advances. If our drug candidates receive FDA approval, they will compete with a number of existing and future drugs and therapies developed, manufactured and marketed by others. Existing or future competing products may provide greater therapeutic convenience or clinical or other benefits for a specific indication than our products, or may offer comparable performance at a lower cost. If our products are unable to capture and maintain market share, we may not achieve sufficient product revenues and our business will suffer.

We and our collaborators will compete for market share against fully integrated pharmaceutical companies or other companies that are collaborating with larger pharmaceutical companies, academic institutions, government agencies and other public and private research organizations. Many of these competitors have drugs already approved or drug candidates in development that will or may compete against our approved drug candidates. In addition, many of these competitors, either alone or together with their collaborative partners, operate larger research and development programs and have substantially greater financial resources than we do, as well as significantly greater experience in:

- · developing drugs;
- conducting preclinical testing and human clinical trials;
- · obtaining FDA and other regulatory approvals of drugs;
- formulating and manufacturing drugs; and
- · launching, marketing, distributing and selling drugs.

If Pfizer or we fail to obtain acceptable prices or an adequate level of reimbursement for our products from healthcare payers, our ability to generate product revenues will be diminished.

Our ability to earn royalties from sales of REMOXY, and our ability to commercialize drugs we (alone or with other collaborators) may develop outside the Pfizer Agreements, will depend in part on the extent to which reimbursement can be obtained for such drugs from:

· government and health administration authorities;

- · private health maintenance organizations and health insurers; and
- other healthcare payers.

Significant uncertainty exists as to the reimbursement status of newly approved healthcare products. Healthcare payers, including Medicare, health maintenance organizations and managed care organizations, are challenging the prices charged for medical products and services and/or are seeking pharmacoeconomic data to justify formulary acceptance and reimbursement practices. We currently have not generated pharmacoeconomic data on any of our drug candidates. Government and other healthcare payers increasingly are attempting to contain healthcare costs by limiting both coverage and the level of reimbursement for drugs, and by refusing, in some cases, to provide coverage for uses of approved products for disease indications for which the FDA has or has not granted labeling approval. Adequate third-party insurance coverage may not be available to patients for any products we discover and develop, alone or with collaborators. If government and other healthcare payers do not provide adequate coverage and reimbursement levels for our products, market acceptance of our drug candidates could be limited.

Government agencies may establish and promulgate usage guidelines that could limit the use of our drug candidates.

Government agencies, professional and medical societies, and other groups may establish usage guidelines that apply to our drug candidates. These guidelines could address such matters as usage and dose, among other factors. Application of such guidelines could limit the clinical use or commercial appeal of our drug candidates.

Risks Relating to our Intellectual Property

Our ability to commercialize our drug candidates will depend on our ability to sell such products without infringing the patent or proprietary rights of third parties. If we are sued for infringing the intellectual property rights of third parties, such litigation will be costly and time consuming and an unfavorable outcome would have a significant adverse effect on our business.

Our ability to commercialize our drug candidates will depend on our ability to sell such products without infringing the patents or other proprietary rights of third parties. Intellectual property rights in the areas of controlled-release technology and pharmaceutical ingredients are complicated and are continuously evolving. Holders of patent rights in these areas may allege that the commercialization of REMOXY or our other drug candidates infringes such patent rights. While we believe that we would have valid defenses to any claim of infringement, there can be no assurance that these or other third-party patents will not limit our ability to commercialize REMOXY or our other drug candidates.

In addition, because patent applications are published some time after filing, and because applications can take several years to issue, there may be currently pending third-party patent applications that are unknown to us, which may later result in issued patents. If a third-party claims that we infringe on its patents or other proprietary rights, we could face a number of issues that could seriously harm our competitive position, including:

- infringement claims that, with or without merit, can be costly and time consuming to litigate, can delay the regulatory approval process and can divert management's attention from our core business strategy;
- substantial damages for past infringement which we may have to pay if a court determines that our products or technologies infringe upon a competitor's patent or other proprietary rights;
- a court order prohibiting us from commercializing our products or technologies unless the holder licenses the patent or other proprietary rights to us, which such holder is not required to do;
- if a license is available from a holder, we may have to pay substantial royalties or grant cross licenses to our patents or other proprietary rights; and
- redesigning our process so that it does not infringe the third-party intellectual property rights, which may not
 be possible, or which may require substantial time and expense including delays in bringing our own products
 to market. Such actions could harm our competitive position and our ability to generate revenue and could
 result in increased costs.

If we are unable to protect our intellectual property, our competitors could develop and market products with similar features that may reduce demand for our drug candidates.

Our success, competitive position and potential future revenues will depend in part on our ability to protect our intellectual property. If we or our collaborators fail to file, prosecute, obtain or maintain certain patents, our competitors could market products that contain features and clinical benefits similar to those of our products, and demand for our products could decline as a result.

We and our collaborators have filed patent applications in the United States and select international jurisdictions to protect our intellectual property. The coverage sought in a patent application can be denied or significantly reduced before or after the patent is issued. Consequently, we do not know whether any of our pending applications will result in the issuance of patents, or if any existing or future patents will provide significant protection or commercial advantage or will be circumvented by others. There can be no assurance that patents will issue from our pending or future patent applications or, if issued, that such patents will be of commercial benefit to us, afford us adequate protection from competing products, or not be challenged or declared invalid. Thus, if these patent applications do not result in issued patents or result in a patent that is challenged by others, the duration or scope of our patent rights may be limited and our future revenues could be lower as a result.

We may be involved in challenges to our intellectual property. An adverse outcome of a challenge to our intellectual property could result in loss of claims of patents or other intellectual property rights that pertain to certain drugs we currently have under development and could have a material adverse impact on our future revenues.

We intend to file additional patent applications relating to our technology, products and processes. We may direct our collaborators to file additional patent applications relating to the licensed technology or we may do so ourselves. However, our competitors may challenge, invalidate or circumvent any of our current or future patents. These patents may also fail to provide us with meaningful competitive advantages.

We may become involved in expensive litigation or other legal proceedings related to our existing intellectual property rights, including patents.

We expect that we will rely upon patents, trade secrets, know-how, continuing technological innovations and licensing opportunities to develop and maintain our competitive position. Others may independently develop substantially equivalent proprietary information or be issued patents that may prevent the sale of our products or know-how or require us to license such information and pay significant fees or royalties in order to produce our products.

Our technology could infringe upon claims of patents owned by others. If we were found to be infringing on a patent held by another, we might have to seek a license to use the patented technology. In that case, we might not be able to obtain such a license on terms acceptable to us, or at all. If a legal action were to be brought against us or our licensors, we could incur substantial defense costs, and any such action might not be resolved in our favor. If such a dispute were to be resolved against us, we could have to pay the other party large sums of money and our use of our technology and the testing, manufacture, marketing or sale of one or more of our proposed products could be restricted or prohibited.

Risks Relating to our Business and Strategy

If we are not successful in attracting and retaining qualified personnel, we could experience delays in completing necessary clinical trials, in the regulatory approval process or in formulating, manufacturing, marketing and selling our potential products.

We depend on the services of our key personnel, including Remi Barbier, our Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer. The loss of key personnel, including members of executive management as well as key bioengineering, product development, and technical personnel, could disrupt our operations and have an adverse effect on our business. We will need to hire additional qualified personnel with expertise in clinical research, preclinical testing, government regulation, formulation and manufacturing and sales and marketing. We compete for qualified individuals with numerous biopharmaceutical companies, universities and other research institutions. Competition for such individuals is intense, and our search for such personnel may not be successful. Attracting and retaining qualified personnel is critical to our success.

We have employees whose equity ownership in the Company could result in a substantial increase in personal wealth if the fair value of our common stock increases. Over time, this increase in personal wealth may make it more challenging to retain these employees.

If third-party manufacturers of our drug candidates fail to devote sufficient time and resources to our concerns, or if their performance is substandard, our clinical trials and product introductions may be delayed and our costs may be higher than expected.

We have no manufacturing facilities and have limited experience in drug product development and commercial manufacturing. We lack the resources and expertise to formulate, manufacture or test the technical performance of our drug candidates. We currently rely on a limited number of experienced personnel and a small number of contract manufacturers and other vendors to formulate, test, supply, store and distribute drug supplies for our clinical trials. Our reliance on a limited number of vendors exposes us to the following risks, any of which could delay our clinical trials, and, consequently, FDA approval of our drug candidates and commercialization of our products, result in higher costs, or deprive us of potential product revenues:

- Contract commercial manufacturers, their sub-contractors or other third parties we rely on, may encounter
 difficulties in achieving the volume of production needed to satisfy clinical needs or commercial demand, may
 experience technical issues that impact quality or compliance with applicable and strictly enforced regulations
 governing the manufacture of pharmaceutical products, and may experience shortages of qualified personnel
 to adequately staff production operations.
- Our contract manufacturers could default on their agreements with us to provide clinical supplies or meet our requirements for commercialization of our products.
- For certain of our drug candidates, the use of alternate manufacturers may be difficult because the number of
 potential manufacturers that have the necessary governmental licenses to produce narcotic products is limited.
 Additionally, the FDA and the DEA must approve any alternative manufacturer of our products before we may
 use the alternative manufacturer to produce our supplies.
- It may be difficult or impossible for us to find a replacement manufacturer on acceptable terms quickly, or at all. Our contract manufacturers and vendors may not perform as agreed or may not remain in the contract manufacturing business for the time required to successfully produce, store and distribute our products.
- If any contract manufacturer makes improvements in the manufacturing process for our products, we may not own, or may have to share, the intellectual property rights to such innovation.

We may not be able to successfully develop or commercialize potential drug candidates for indications other than pain.

Our research and development activities include development of potential drug candidates for indications other than pain. We have no history of developing such drug candidates. We do not know whether any of our planned development activities will result in marketable products. We do not anticipate that our drug candidates in these areas will reach the market for at least several years, if at all.

Our employees and consultants are generally subject to confidentiality or other agreements with their former employers and they may inadvertently or otherwise violate those agreements.

Many of our employees and consultants were previously employed at universities or biotechnology or pharmaceutical companies. While we require our employees and consultants to honor any agreements they may have entered into prior to working with us, we may be subject to claims that we inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed trade secrets or other confidential information belonging to former employers. Failure to defend such claims could result in loss of valuable rights or personnel, which in turn could harm or prevent commercialization of our drug candidates. Successful defense against such claims can be expensive and might distract us from executing our strategies.

Law enforcement concerns over diversion of opioids and social issues around abuse of opioids may make the regulatory approval process and commercialization of our drug candidates very difficult.

Law enforcement agencies or regulatory agencies may apply policies that seek to limit the availability of opioids. Such efforts may adversely affect the regulatory approval and commercialization of our drug candidates.

Developments by competitors may render our products or technologies obsolete or non-competitive.

Alternative technologies and products are being developed to improve or replace the use of opioids for pain management, several of which are in clinical trials or are awaiting approval from the FDA. In addition, the active ingredients in nearly all opioid drugs are available in generic form. Drug companies that sell generic opioid drugs represent substantial competition. Many of these organizations competing with us have substantially greater capital resources, larger research and development staffs and facilities, greater experience in drug development and in obtaining regulatory approvals and greater manufacturing and marketing capabilities than we do. Our competitors may market less expensive or more effective drugs that would compete with our drug candidates or reach market with competing drugs before we are able to reach market with our drug candidates. These organizations also compete with us to attract qualified personnel and partners for acquisitions, joint ventures or other collaborations.

Business interruptions could limit our ability to operate our business.

Our operations as well as those of our collaborators on which we depend are vulnerable to damage or interruption from computer viruses, human error, natural disasters, electrical and telecommunication failures, international acts of terror and similar events. We have not established a formal disaster recovery plan and our back-up operations and our business interruption insurance may not be adequate to compensate us for losses we may suffer. A significant business interruption could result in losses or damages incurred by us and require us to cease or curtail our operations.

Unfavorable media coverage of opioid pharmaceuticals could negatively affect our business.

Opioid drug abuse receives a high degree of media coverage. Unfavorable publicity regarding, for example, the use or misuse of oxycodone or other opioid drugs, the limitations of abuse-resistant formulations, public inquiries and investigations into prescription drug abuse, litigation or regulatory activity, or the independent actions of Pfizer regarding the sales, marketing, distribution or storage of REMOXY, could adversely affect our reputation. Such negative publicity could have an adverse effect on the potential size of the market for our drug candidates and decrease revenues and royalties, which would adversely affect our business and financial results.

Risks Relating to Manufacturing

We rely on third-party commercial drug manufacturers for drug supply.

Approved third-party commercial drug manufacturers may subsequently be stopped from producing, storing, shipping or testing our drug products due to their non-compliance with federal, state or local regulations. Drug manufacturers are subject to ongoing periodic unannounced inspection by the FDA, the DEA, and corresponding state and foreign government agencies to ensure strict compliance with GMP and other government regulations and corresponding foreign standards. We do not have control over third-party manufacturers' compliance with these regulations and standards.

In addition, even if we enter into long-term supply arrangements with third-party suppliers, we cannot control changes in strategy by third-party suppliers that affect their ability or willingness to continue to supply our drug products on acceptable terms.

If our drug supply for one of our drug candidates was interrupted, our operations could be negatively affected.

If we and Pfizer cannot formulate and scale-up a wide range of dosage forms of REMOXY, we and Pfizer might determine that the commercial opportunity for REMOXY in certain dosage forms is too limited to warrant further investment in clinical testing and development.

We and Pfizer plan to formulate and scale-up a wide range of dosage forms of REMOXY. We and Pfizer may not be able to successfully complete our formulation or scale-up activities or we may determine that the commercial opportunity for REMOXY in certain dosage forms is too limited to warrant further investment. If we and Pfizer are

unsuccessful in our formulation or scale-up activities with REMOXY, our future revenue from milestones and royalties under the Pfizer Agreements may be less than expected and our operations may suffer.

We and, with respect to REMOXY, Pfizer rely solely on Durect to provide us with certain components drug candidates designed to reduce potential risks of unintended use and will continue to rely on Durect to produce commercial supplies of these components.

We and, with respect to REMOXY, Pfizer rely on Durect as the sole source provider of certain components of drug candidates designed to reduce the potential risks of unintended use, and will rely solely on Durect to produce commercial supplies of these components. Durect's failure for any reason to provide these components or to achieve and maintain satisfactory manufacturing standards could result in product recalls or withdrawals, delays or failures in product testing or delivery, cost overruns or other problems that could materially harm our business.

Durect may encounter manufacturing difficulties involving production yields, quality control and quality assurance. Durect is subject to ongoing periodic unannounced inspection by the FDA and corresponding state and foreign agencies to ensure strict compliance with government regulations and corresponding foreign standards. We cannot control Durect's compliance with these regulations and standards.

If Pfizer receives marketing approval for and commercially launches REMOXY, Durect may need to materially expand its manufacturing capacity. Durect may not be able to increase its manufacturing capacity for REMOXY in a timely or economic manner, or at all. Moreover, significant scale up of manufacturing will require additional validation studies, which are subject to FDA review and approval. If Durect is unable to successfully increase the manufacturing capacity for such components of REMOXY, at an acceptable cost or otherwise, and Pfizer is unable to establish alternative manufacturing capabilities, commercialization of REMOXY may be delayed, prevented or impaired or there may be a shortage in supply, which would harm our future revenues and cause our business to suffer.

Risks Relating to our Financial Position and Need for Financing

Our operating history may make it difficult for you to evaluate our business to date and to assess its future viability.

Our operations from our inception to date have been limited to organizing and staffing our company, acquiring, developing and securing our technology, undertaking preclinical studies and clinical trials of our drug candidates and forming collaborations. We have not yet demonstrated our ability to obtain regulatory approval, formulate and manufacture our drug candidates on a commercial scale or conduct sales and marketing activities. Consequently, any predictions you make about our future success or viability may not be as accurate as they could be if we had a longer operating history.

We have a history of losses and expect to incur substantial losses and negative operating cash flows for the foreseeable future.

Although we were profitable in some years in the past based on payments received pursuant to the Pfizer Agreements and interest income, we have yet to generate any revenues from product sales. We have an accumulated deficit of \$110.8 million at June 30, 2014. Even if we succeed in developing and commercializing one or more of our drug candidates, we expect to continue to use significant cash resources in our operations for the foreseeable future. We anticipate that our expenses will increase substantially in the foreseeable future as we:

- · continue to conduct preclinical studies and clinical trials for our drug candidates;
- seek regulatory approvals for our drug candidates;
- · develop, formulate, manufacture and commercialize our drug candidates;
- implement additional internal systems and develop new infrastructure;
- acquire or in-license additional products or technologies, or expand the use of our technology;
- maintain, defend and expand the scope of our intellectual property; and
- hire additional personnel.

We will need to generate significant revenues to achieve and maintain profitability. If we or our collaborators cannot successfully develop, obtain regulatory approval for and commercialize our drug candidates, we will not be able to generate such revenues or achieve profitability in the future. Our failure to achieve or maintain profitability would have a material adverse impact on the market price of our common stock.

If we cannot raise additional capital on acceptable terms, we may be unable to complete planned clinical trials of any or some of our drug candidates or to pursue attractive business opportunities.

We have funded all of our operations and capital expenditures with the proceeds from our public and private stock offerings, payments received under the Pfizer Agreements and interest earned on our investments. We expect that our current cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities will be sufficient to meet our working capital and capital expenditure needs for at least the next twelve months. However, we may elect to raise additional funds within such twelve-month period or need to raise additional funds thereafter and additional financing may not be available on favorable terms, if at all. Even if we succeed in selling additional securities to raise funds, our existing stockholders' ownership percentage would be reduced and new investors may demand rights, preferences or privileges senior to those of existing stockholders. If we raise additional capital through debt financing, if available, such financings may involve covenants that restrict our business activities. If we raise additional capital through strategic alliance and license arrangements such as the Pfizer Agreements, we may have to trade our rights to our technology, intellectual property or drug candidates to others in such arrangements on terms that may not be favorable to us.

If we determine that we need to raise additional funds and we are not successful in doing so, we may be unable to complete the clinical development of some or all of our drug candidates or to seek or obtain FDA approval of our drug candidates. We then could be forced to discontinue product development, enter into a relationship with an additional strategic partner earlier than currently intended, reduce sales and marketing efforts or forego attractive business opportunities.

Risks Relating to an Investment in our Common Stock

Our stock price has been volatile and could experience a sudden decline in value.

Our common stock has experienced significant price and volume fluctuations and may continue to experience volatility in the future. You may not be able to sell your shares quickly or at the latest market price if trading in our stock is not active or the volume is low. The following factors, in addition to other risk factors described in this section, may have a significant impact on the market price of our common stock:

- results of or delays in efforts to seek regulatory approval for REMOXY, and in preclinical studies and clinical trials for our other drug candidates;
- announcements by Pfizer regarding progress in, or decisions regarding whether to pursue, development of REMOXY;
- · publicity regarding actual or potential medical results relating to products under development by us or others;
- the status of our collaboration agreements;
- announcements of technological innovations or new commercial products by us or others;
- developments in patent or other proprietary rights by us or others;
- · comments or opinions by securities analysts or major stockholders;
- adverse media coverage related to opioid pharmaceuticals;
- · future sales of our common stock by existing stockholders;
- developments with respect to potential merger and acquisition activity of companies with whom we have strategic alliances or other agreements;
- regulatory developments or changes in regulatory guidance enacted by applicable governmental or other authorities;

- litigation, including with respect to the lawsuit currently filed against us and our officers, or threats of litigation;
- economic and other external factors or other disaster or crises;
- the departure of any of our officers, directors or key employees;
- · period-to-period fluctuations in financial results; and
- · limited daily trading volume.

Changing laws, regulations and standards relating to corporate governance and public disclosure, including the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the Dodd-Frank Act of 2010, SEC regulations and the rules of The NASDAQ Stock Market LLC, create uncertainty for public companies. If we were unable to continue to comply with these requirements, we could be delisted from trading on the NASDAQ Global Select Market, or Nasdaq, and thereafter trading in our common stock, if any, may be conducted through the over-the-counter or other market. As a consequence of such delisting, an investor would likely find it more difficult to dispose of, or to obtain quotations as to the price of, our common stock. Delisting of our common stock could also result in lower prices per share of our common stock than would otherwise prevail.

We are involved in a class action filed against us and our officers that is expensive and time consuming, and, in the event of an adverse outcome, could harm our business, financial condition or results of operations.

On December 2, 2011, a purported class action was filed against us and our executive officers in the U.S. District Court for the Western District of Texas. This complaint alleges, among other things, violations of Section 10(b), Rule 10b-5, and Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act arising out of allegedly untrue or misleading statements of material facts made by us regarding REMOXY's development and regulatory status during the purported class period, February 3, 2011 through June 23, 2011. The complaint states that monetary damages are being sought, but no amounts are specified. On June 3, 2013, the Court certified a class consisting of all purchasers of our common stock and a class period of December 27, 2010 through June 26, 2011.

As with any litigation proceeding, we cannot predict with certainty the eventual outcome of any outstanding legal actions. We have incurred expenses in connection with the defense of this lawsuit, and we may have to pay damages or settlement costs in connection with any resolution thereof. Any such expenses, damages or settlement costs may be substantial. In addition, because of the number of shareholders involved, plaintiffs in class action lawsuits may claim enormous monetary damages even if the alleged claim is small on a per-shareholder basis. Any such expenses, damages or settlement costs may be substantial. Although we have insurance coverage against which we may claim recovery against some of these expenses and costs, the amount of coverage may not be adequate to cover the full amount or certain expenses and costs may be outside the scope the policies we maintain. In the event of an adverse outcome or outcomes, our business could be materially harmed from depletion of cash resources, negative impact on our reputation, or restrictions or changes to our governance or other processes that may result from any final disposition of the lawsuit. Moreover, responding to and defending pending litigation significantly diverts management's attention from our operations.

Anti-takeover provisions in our charter documents, our Stockholder Rights Plan and Delaware law may prevent or delay removal of incumbent management or a change of control.

Anti-takeover provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, our Stockholder Rights Plan and Delaware law may have the effect of deterring or delaying attempts by our stockholders to remove or replace management, engage in proxy contests and effect changes in control. The provisions of our charter documents include:

- a classified board so that only one of the three classes of directors on our board of directors is elected each
 vear;
- elimination of cumulative voting in the election of directors;
- · procedures for advance notification of stockholder nominations and proposals;
- the ability of our board of directors to amend our bylaws without stockholder approval; and

the ability of our board of directors to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock without stockholder
approval upon the terms and conditions and with the rights, privileges and preferences as our board of
directors may determine.

The rights issued pursuant to our Stockholder Rights Plan will become exercisable, subject to certain exceptions, the tenth business day after a person or group announces acquisition of 15% or more of our common stock or announces commencement of a tender or exchange offer the consummation of which would result in ownership by the person or group of 15% or more of our common stock.

In addition, as a Delaware corporation, we are subject to Delaware law, including Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. In general, Section 203 prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any business combination with any interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date that the stockholder became an interested stockholder unless certain specific requirements are met as set forth in Section 203.

These provisions, alone or together, could have the effect of deterring or delaying changes in incumbent management, proxy contests or changes in control.

Our share ownership is concentrated, and our officers, directors and principal stockholders can exert significant control over matters requiring stockholder approval.

Due to their combined stock holdings, our officers, directors and principal stockholders (stockholders holding greater than 5% of our common stock) acting collectively may have the ability to exercise significant influence over matters requiring stockholder approval including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions. In particular, Remi Barbier, our founder, Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and Chief Executive Officer, owns or controls a significant amount of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock. This concentration of ownership may delay or prevent a change in control of the Company and may make some transactions, including but not limited to any merger, consolidation, or sale of substantially all of our assets, more difficult or impossible to complete without the support of key stockholders.

Publicly available information regarding stockholders' ownership may not be comprehensive because the SEC does not require certain large stockholders to publicly disclose their stock ownership positions.

If the fair value of our stock increases and outstanding Performance Awards vest, we expect to use substantial amounts of cash to fund employee tax liabilities.

We have granted share-based awards that vest upon achievement of certain performance criteria, or Performance Awards. If these Performance Awards vest, we expect to issue the employees shares of our common stock net of statutory employment taxes. This net issuance results in fewer shares issued and uses our cash to fund these taxes. The use of cash could be substantially higher, depending on the fair value of our common stock on the date the Performance Awards vest. If our use of cash to fund these taxes is substantial, our stock price could decline.

We may in the future seek to fund the cash used for Performance Awards through the sale of our common stock. However, we may not be successful in selling shares of our common stock to fund the cash used for Performance Awards. If the number of shares we sell to fund the cash used for Performance awards is significant, our stock price could decline.

Volatility in the stock prices of other companies may contribute to volatility in our stock price.

The stock market in general, Nasdaq and the market for technology companies in particular, have experienced significant price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of those companies. Further, there has been particular volatility in the market prices of securities of early stage life sciences companies. These broad market and industry factors may seriously harm the market price of our common stock, regardless of our operating performance. In the past, following periods of volatility in the market price of a company's securities, securities class action litigation has often been instituted. A securities class action suit against us could result in substantial costs, potential liabilities and the diversion of management's attention and resources.

Our operating results may fluctuate from quarter to quarter and this fluctuation may cause our stock price to

Our quarterly operating results have fluctuated in the past and are likely to fluctuate in the future. Factors contributing to these fluctuations include, among other items, the timing and amounts of collaboration revenue recognized under the Pfizer Agreements, the timing and enrollment rates of clinical trials for our drug candidates, our need for clinical supplies and the valuation of stock-based compensation. Thus, quarter-to-quarter comparisons of our operating results may not be not indicative of what we might expect in the future. As a result, in some future quarters our clinical, financial or operating results may not meet the expectations of securities analysts and investors that could result in a decline in the price of our stock.

If securities or industry analysts publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business or product candidates, our stock price could decline.

Securities or industry analysts publish research and reports about our business or product candidates. An analyst's conclusions regarding prospects for product candidates in the biopharmaceutical industry can include judgments based on the limited publicly-available data. If one or more analysts issues unfavorable research about our business or our product candidates, including a downgrade of our common stock, the price of our stock may decline.

There may not be an active, liquid trading market for our common stock.

There is no guarantee that an active trading market for our common stock will be maintained on Nasdaq. Investors may not be able to sell their shares quickly or at the latest market price if trading in our stock is not active.

may not be able to sell their shares quickly or at the latest market price if trading in our stock is not active.
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds
None.
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities
None.
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures
Not applicable.
Item 5. Other Information
None.

The following exhibits have been filed with this report:

Exhibit	•
Number	Description of Document
3.1 (1)	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation.
3.2 (2)	Amended and Restated Bylaws.
4.1 (1)	Specimen Common Stock Certificate.
4.2 (3)	Amended and Restated Preferred Stock Rights Agreement, dated as of June 20, 2013, between
	Registrant and Computershare Shareowner Services LLC, including the Certificate of Designation,
	the form of Rights Certificate and Summary of Rights attached thereto as Exhibits A, B and C, respectively.
10.1	Second Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated as of April 8, 2014 between Registrant and StoneCliff Office, L.P.
31.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1	Certifications of the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C.
	Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Labels Linkbase Document.
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

⁽¹⁾ Incorporated by reference from exhibits to our report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2005.

⁽²⁾ Incorporated by reference from exhibits to our report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2013.

Incorporated by reference from the Company's current report on Form 8-K filed June 20, 2013.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Pain Therapeutics, Inc.

(Registrant)

/s/ REMI BARBIER

Remi Barbier,

Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and Chief Executive Officer

/s/ PETER S. RODDY

Peter S. Roddy,

Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Date: August 6, 2014

-

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit	
Number	Description of Document
3.1 (1)	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation.
3.2 (2)	Amended and Restated Bylaws.
4.1 (1)	Specimen Common Stock Certificate.
4.2 (3)	Amended and Restated Preferred Stock Rights Agreement, dated as of June 20, 2013, between
	Registrant and Computershare Shareowner Services LLC, including the Certificate of Designation, the form of Rights Certificate and Summary of Rights attached thereto as Exhibits A, B and C, respectively.
10.1	Second Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated as of April 8, 2014 between Registrant and StoneCliff Office, L.P.
31.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1	Certifications of the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Labels Linkbase Document.
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

Incorporated by reference from exhibits to our report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2005. (1)

Incorporated by reference from exhibits to our report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2013. Incorporated by reference from the Company's current report on Form 8-K filed June 20, 2013.

⁽²⁾ (3)

APRIL 3, 2014

SECOND AMENDMENT TO LEASE AGREEMENT

Re: Lease Agreement dated December 28, 2010, by and between StoneCliff Office, L.P., as Lessor, and Pain Therapeutics, Inc., as Lessee, as amended in that First Amendment to Lease Agreement dated September 21, 2011, (collectively referred to as the "Lease Agreement"), demising 5,679 rentable square feet of space locally known as Suite 260 in the StoneCliff building, located at 7801 Capital of Texas Highway, Austin, Travis County, Texas, 78731.

This Second Amendment shall amend and modify the Lease Agreement as follows:

- 1, Lesse Term. Lessor and Lessee acknowledge and agree that Lessee's lease term shall be extended fourty-one (41) months from the current expiration of July 31, 2014 to December 31, 2017.
- 2. Base Rent. Effective August 1, 2014, Lessee shall pay to Lessor Base Rent as set forth in the rent schedule below:

Term	M	onthly Rent	Term Rent	Annual Rent psf
08/01/2014 to		-		_
09/30/2014	\$	0.00 \$	0.00	\$0.00
10/01/2014 to				
09/30/2015	\$	11,831.25 \$	141,975.00	\$25.00
10/01/2015 to				
09/30/2016	\$	12,067.88 \$	144,814.50	\$25.50
10/01/2016 to				
12/31/2017	\$	12,304.50 \$	184,567.50	\$26.00

- 3. Additional Rents. Effective August 1, 2014 Lessee's expense stop shall adjust to a 2014 Base Year.
- 4. Tenant Finish Out. Lessor, at Lessor's cost, shall finish out the Leased Premises per the attached Exhibit A.
- 5. <u>Security Deposit.</u> Lessee shall deposit with Lessor an additional Security Deposit in the amount of \$946.50 to be included with the \$11,358.00 currently on file with Lessor. The resulting Security Deposit shall be \$12,304.50.
- 6. OFAC and Anti-Money Laundering Compliance. Lessee hereby represents, certifies and warrants to Lessor as follows: (i) Lessee is not named by, and is not acting, directly or indirectly, for or on behalf of any person, group, entity or nation named by any Executive Order, including without limitation Executive Order 13224, or the United States Treasury Department as a terrorist, "Specially Designated National and Blocked Person," or other banned or blocked person, entity, nation or transaction pursuant to any law, order, rule or regulation that is enacted, enforced or administered by OFAC; (ii) Lessee is not engaged in this transaction, directly or indirectly, for or on behalf of, or instigating or facilitating this transaction, directly or indirectly on behalf of, any such person, group, entity or nation; and (iii) none of the proceeds generated from the Premises have been or will be derived from a "specified unlawful activity" as defined in, and Lessee is not otherwise in violation of, the Money Laundering Control Act of 1986, as amended, or any other applicable laws regarding money laundering activities. Furthermore, Lessee agrees to immediately notify Lessor if Lessee was, is, or in the future becomes a "senior foreign political figure," or an immediate family member or close associate of a "senior foreign political figure," within the meaning of Section 312 of the USA PATRIOT Act of 2001. Notwithstanding anything in the Lease (as amended) to the contrary, Lessee acknowledges and agrees that the Lease (as amended) is a continuing transaction and that the foregoing representations, certifications and warranties are ongoing and shall be and remain true and in full force and effect on the date hereof and throughout the Lease Term (and any extension thereof) and that any breach thereof shall be a default under the Lease, as amended, (not subject to any notice or cure period) giving rise to Lessor's remedies, including but not limited to termination of the Lease (as amended), and Lessee hereby agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless Lessor from and against any and all claims, damages, losses, risks, liabilities, fines, penalties, forfeitures and expenses (including without limitation costs and attorneys' fees) arising from or related to any breach of the foregoing representations, certification and warranties. This Section shall survive the expiration and any earlier termination of the Lease. In connection

Second Amendment Renewal Agreement Rev. 07/2009

1

with the foregoing, Lessee acknowledges that Lessor has the right to conduct background checks on Lessee and Lessee's principals, officers and directors from time to time, in Lessor's sole discretion.

Except as provided to the contrary herein, all the remaining terms, covenants, and provisions of the Lease Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and unmodified hereby. Each party hereby acknowledges that the other is not in default under the Lease Agreement in any respect. Each signatory hereto represents and warrants that he or she is authorized to execute this document and that upon said execution by both parties, this document will constitute the binding obligation of the party on behalf of whom such person has signed, without the necessity of joinder of any other person or entity.

EXECUTED on the dates set forth below our respective signatures.

LESSOR: LESSEE:

StoneCliff, LP Pain Therapeutics, Inc.

By: /s/ Darrel R. Spaulding

By: /s/ Remi Barbier

Darrell R. Spaulding

President Name: Remi Barbier

Kucera Management, Inc.

As Authorized Managing Agent Title: <u>President and CEO</u>

Date: <u>4/18/14</u> Date: <u>4/4/14</u>

Second Amendment Renewal Agreement

Rev. 07/2009

EXHIBIT A Tenant Finish Out Construction By Lessor

Lessor, at Lessor's cost, on or before July 1, 2014 will:

- 1. Install new building standard carpet and cove base in the Premises
- 2. Paint the Premises using building standard paint
- 3. Rebalance the HVAC system and provide Tenant a diagram showing which thermostats control which offices. Replace any damaged thermostats as needed.
- 4. Add metal security plate to the inside of the front door to prevent access to the Premises through the gap between the front doors.

Second Amendment Renewal Agreement

Rev. 07/2009

CERTIFICATION OF THE PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Remi Barbier, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Report on Form 10-Q of Pain Therapeutics, Inc.;
- 2.Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3.Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4.The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b.Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c.Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d.Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5.The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b.Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

<u>/s/ REMI BARBIER</u>
Remi Barbier,
Chairman of the Board of Directors,
President and Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer)

Date: August 6, 2014

CERTIFICATION OF THE PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Peter S. Roddy, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Report on Form 10-Q of Pain Therapeutics, Inc.;
- 2.Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3.Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4.The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b.Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c.Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d.Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5.The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b.Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ PETER S. RODDY

Peter S. Roddy, Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

Date: August 6, 2014

CERTIFICATIONS OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER AND THE CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002 (18 U.S.C. Section 1350)

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, Remi Barbier, Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and Chief Executive Officer and Peter S. Roddy, Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Pain Therapeutics, Inc. (the "Company"), hereby certify that to the best of our knowledge:

- 1.The Company's Periodic Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2014, and to which this certification is attached as Exhibit 32.1 (the "Periodic Report"), fully complies with the requirements of Section 13 (a) or 15 (d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and
- 2.The information contained in the Periodic Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: August 6, 2014

/s/ REMI BARBIER
Remi Barbier,
Chairman of the Board of Directors,
President and Chief Executive Officer

/s/ PETER S. RODDY
Peter S. Roddy,
Vice President and Chief Financial Officer